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Sharing the Journey Forward 

 
 
 
Greetings to the PNMC family spread across the northwest, 
 
On behalf  of  the PNMC board, staff, and the Albany Mennonite Church, it is my pleasure to welcome 
you to Albany, Oregon for our annual PNMC gathering June 21-22, 2019. Coming from five states and 
three time zones, we will gather for several days to remember that our journey together is more than that 
of  our individual congregational life. We are on a journey together as part of  a larger Anabaptist 
Mennonite fellowship which provides us context and relationships. 
 
Some years ago when our congregation was considering affiliation with PNMC I attended my first PNMC 
annual meeting. It was an encouraging experience and our congregation quickly decided that we could find 
a place in this fellowship. We were warmed by the joyful openness and relaxed relationships as we visited 
and worshiped with others. Now, as a conference leader, I continue to be aware of  how these annual 
gatherings serve to bring us together in a spirit that strengthens and encourages each one of  us. We share 
our faith-walk within the variety of  kinds of  congregations that we are. This is the strength of  being on the 
journey with others. 
 
Once again this year our staff  has put together a few days of  blessing and encouragement for us; this year 

around the theme of  “ .”  Some special resource persons will be with us. We 
hope all pastors (other congregational leaders invited as well) will be present for the Healthy Boundaries 
workshop. Seminars will provide other learning opportunities. Delegates will meet to hear and discuss 
matters of  conference governance. We'll worship together, eat together, visit together and be blessed 
together. I hope you make it a priority to gather with us and be encouraged. 
 
This booklet serves as background material for our gathering. Delegates should pay special attention to the 
earlier section of  PNMC reports. But the entire booklet gives a window into the variety of  the ways the 
Spirit is active in our conference through the energy of  many different groups and institutions.   
 
Peace be with you! 
 
Jeryl Hollinger 
PNMC Moderator 
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 Submitted by Katherine Jameson Pitts ~ April 2019 

 
 

By day the LORD went ahead of them in a pillar of cloud to guide them on their way  
and by night in a pillar of fire to give them light, so that they could travel by day or night.  

(Exodus 13:21) 
 
 

The theme for our Annual Gathering this year is “ .” This echoes the focus of 
Mennonite Church USA on the Journey Forward process that many congregations have participated in. We are looking 
forward together, and trusting God to guide us, as a denomination, a conference, and as congregations, and changes 
are happening! 
 
A major theme of the last year has been leadership change, in congregations and denominationally. The Executive 
Board Staff for Mennonite Church USA is all new, with the exception of our own Iris de Leon Hartshorn. Iris’s role 
has shifted, and she is now Associate Executive Director for Operations. We rejoiced to welcome Glen Guyton last 
summer at one of his first conference visits as Executive Director of MC USA. Michael Danner, Associate Director 
for Church Vitality and Engagement, joined us at the Conference Communications Council this winter. Sue Park 
Hur, Denominational Minister for Leadership Development Ministries, will be with us in Albany. These new leaders 
bring a freshness to their work as they encourage us to live into our commitment to be people who follow Jesus, 
witness to God’s peace, and experience transformation through the Spirit! 
 
It is always a joy to walk with the congregations of PNMC as they seek the guidance of God’s Spirit in their life 
together. I am awed by congregations’ commitments to follow God’s signs even when led in new, and often 
unexpected, ways. Nowhere is this more evident than in the work of search committees, and this year we have seen 
the fruit of faithful searches. Last fall we welcomed Steve Kimes to Eugene Mennonite Church and Peter Epp to 
Albany Mennonite Church. Filer has called Ron Hershey as part-time pastor, with hope that this position may grow. 
In early June, Jerrell Williams will be coming to Salem Mennonite Church, and in August, Bryce Miller and Emily 
Toews will begin their ministry at Menno Mennonite Church. Zion Mennonite Church is nearing the end of their 
search for an Associate Pastor for Faith Formation. Western Mennonite Church continues to welcome your prayers 
as they seek God’s guidance following the untimely death of their pastor, Rick Troyer, last fall.  
 
Congregations have a life-cycle, and just as there are leadership changes, there are congregational changes. The 
closing of congregations is a bittersweet time, both celebration of what God has done, and a sense of loss. And yet, 
we serve a God who has overcome death and know that new life is ahead for us all, even if not in the same form of 
church. Spring Valley Mennonite Church finalized its closing this year with a celebration and the sale of their 
property to another Anabaptist congregation. Anawim Christian Community ended as a worshipping community 
and transferred its assets to Villages of Hope, another organization seeking to serve those living on the street. 
Warden Mennonite Church began the process of ending their life as a congregation. At the same time, I continue to 
work with new church possibilities – tiny seeds of Anabaptist witness in the Pacific Northwest. 
 
God, who was faithful through the Exodus, is faithful to us today and will guide our paths as we share the journey 
forward! Thanks be to God! 
 
To the glory of the One we serve, 
Katherine Jameson Pitts 
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Submitted by Jeryl Hollinger, PNMC Board Moderator 
 

 

 

 
When assuming leadership of  the PNMC board in June of  2018 it was a time of  stability with no large issues 
needing our attention.  Katherine Jameson Pitts, our Executive Conference Minister, was well established in her role, 
now being one of  the longest serving conference ministers in MC USA.  The Sanctuary property which had 
consumed much of  the board's energy in previous years, had been sold.  An investment account had been 
established with some of  those Sanctuary property funds which relieved some of  the financial pressure the board 
deals with in balancing our annual budget. 
 
The first new challenge for the board came in the summer when we were asked by Spring Valley Mennonite Church 
in Newport, Washington to assume the deed to their property.  The congregation had closed and disbanded and 
sold the facilities to another congregation.  With the congregation disbanding, they asked that we hold the note on 
the deed and the conference would receive the monthly payments to be paid over the next ten years.  The board 
agreed to this arrangement which we hope will work out well and be an uncomplicated sale.  This provided 
unexpected income which made it unnecessary to pull any interest from our newly established investment fund to 
balance the budget for the year.  This income is a blessing but we are well aware of  the dangers of  becoming 
dependent on this income which will cease in ten years.  We prefer that PNMC would be fully funded by the 
member congregations so that these unexpected gifts could be used for more visionary purposes. 
 
The new board met in person for the first time the last weekend of  August.  At meetings we try to get to know each 
other better, have spiritual reflection and prayer for the church, and hear reports that bring us up to date concerning 
conference happenings and the board's work.  At this meeting we gave a lot of  attention to areas identified by board 
members and we tried to determine which ones to make our priority: passion-based ministries, financial investments 
policies, our Healthy Congregations Fund,  human sexuality & MC USA policies, guidelines for accepting new 
congregations, promoting study on Dismantling the Doctrine of  Discovery, guidelines for congregational giving to 
PNMC, creating healthy congregations, and a policy on child protection for conference events.  We also set future 
board meeting dates.  Minutes of  the board meetings are posted on the pnmc.org website. 
 
In October the MC USA Constituency Leaders Council (CLC) met in Chicago.  This year our conference 
representatives were Katherine Jameson Pitts (ECM), Jack Swaim (past PNMC moderator) and Jeryl Hollinger 
(present PNMC moderator.)  These three also attended the CLC meeting held in Hesston, Kansas February 28- 
March 2, 2019.  Jack has now completed his term on the CLC planning group. 
 
The PNMC board met again in November, this time in Seattle to coincide with the 50th anniversary of  Seattle 
Mennonite Church and we tried to attend most of  the events for that celebration.  We enjoyed this time 
tremendously and we were reminded of  the unique nature and giftedness of  each congregation in our conference.  
Because of  these events our board meeting time was minimized, but one other delightful part of  that meeting was 
getting to know Tasha Norton who visited with the board for over an hour.  She is the leader of  the Church of  the 
Wandering in Olympia, Washington, a group pursuing a relationship with PNMC.  We are excited about this young 
adult congregation and their Christ-centered vision and we pray that our relationship will continue and grow. 
 
The board met for an afternoon and evening meeting on Friday, February 1, 2019 at Zion Mennonite Church in 
conjunction with the Saturday Conference Communication Council (CCC) meeting.  In addition to other discussions 
at that meeting I presented a paper I wrote suggesting several areas of  vision: growing PNMC's ministry in the 
northwest, facilitating a broad peace witness, and re-thinking passion-based ministries. 
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As moderator I also serve as chairperson of  the Gift Discernment Committee which begins its work in the spring as 
we anticipate the approaching June annual meeting.  This is a rewarding experience as the committee considers the 
many gifted people in our conference and makes contacts to fill a variety of  roles.  I am thankful for those who 
agree to give of  their time and energy to the work of  the church. 
 
When the board meets via telephone conferencing as we did several times this year, we span three time zones: 
Alaska, Pacific, and Mountain.  One time we did this to look at our fiscal year-end finances and to talk through a 
proposed 2019-2020 budget.  Another time the main subject revolved around the first reading of  a potential policy 
on managing our investment fund.   As I write this report, the board will also be meeting in late May in Portland.  In 
looking over PNMC policies the board decided that we need to give time to the policy section of  our board book: 
updating some policies, creating some new ones, and deleting some others (as can be seen by looking at the 
February board meeting minutes.)  So that subject will most likely be a focus of  the May meeting – in addition to 
annual meeting plans and investment fund management for which we hope to adopt a policy. 
 
One of  the ways the board works together is by having small groups of  board members work on an assignment 
together and bring a proposal to the board.  Another helpful way we keep in touch is through email conversation 
when there is information to share or questions to consider.  I am very thankful for our energetic board and the 
contribution each member brings to our work together.  As this board year comes to a close, I especially want to 
thank Kathleen Aeschliman who is completing her 4-year term of  service on the board.   
 
The PNMC board is the conference's governing group.  Much of  this work is done behind the scenes to keep our 
life together as a conference moving along in healthy ways.  The deeper work of  the conference happens in each 
congregation as each brings lives of  worship and service together to share with other congregations.  My prayer is 
that the work we do on the board, and the staff  we hire, will be a source of  blessing to congregations so that none 
of  us stand alone, but share in the blessings, challenges and rewards of  a spiritual relationship.    
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(March 2013) 
 

WHO IS THE PNMC DELEGATE BODY? 
 
1. Each PNMC member congregation is entitled to one delegate for each twenty-five of its  
    members, or fraction thereof. (PNMC bylaws, Article III, 3, g) 
 
2. All ordained or licensed ministers, whose ministerial credentials have been recognized by   
    PNMC and who are considered active, with charge are entitled to be delegates. (PNMC   
    Bylaws, Article III, 3, g) 

 
WHO SHOULD CONGREGATIONS CHOOSE TO BE THEIR DELEGATES? 

 
1. Congregations have the freedom to choose who will best represent their congregation in the  
    PNMC delegate body.   
 
2. Delegates should be members of the congregation they represent.  Preferably, some of a  
    congregation's delegates will bring a congregational leadership perspective having continuity   
    with the congregation, understanding the range of views in the congregation and their own  
    views respected within their congregation. 
 
3. Delegates should hold to the vision and commitments of PNMC (Bylaws Article III, 2):  
 a. The vision and mission statements of Mennonite Church USA and PNMC 

b. Common Confession of Faith in a Mennonite Perspective, as updated from time to  
    time, as their “statement of faith for teaching and nurture in the life of the Church” 
c. Commitment “to seek to understand and interpret Scripture in harmony with Jesus  
    Christ as we are led by the Holy Spirit in the Church” 
d. Commitment to participate in discerning and living out statements of Christian faith  
    and life made by Mennonite Church USA and PNMC 
e. Commitment to participate in the life and mission of PNMC and Mennonite Church  
    USA through delegate representation and financial support. 

 
 
 

WHAT DO DELEGATES DO? 
 
1.  Fulfill the role as defined in the PNMC bylaws:  (Article IV, 2): 
 
Purpose:  Delegates appointed by the Member Congregations have the authority to  
transact the business of PNMC, including but not limited to the following actions: 

a. Discuss and decide major issues of policy for PNMC, and discern the voice of the Spirit  
in the midst of the Member Meeting.  
b. Provide opportunity to speak to the establishment of general policies and the  
development of programs to carry out those policies.  
c. Receive reports from the Board, PNMC staff, teams and other conference activities.  
Reports shall be presented in writing and shall include financial accounting.  
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WHAT DO DELEGATES DO?, CONTINUED 
 
d. Elect the following as needed:  
(1) Moderator Elect. 
(2) Board members to fill new terms and vacancies.  
(3) Secretary and Treasurer. 
(4) Gift Discernment Team members. This team identifies and recommends  
persons to the Board to fill elected positions which need to be affirmed by the delegates at the annual 
Member Meeting.  
(There may also be other elections as deemed necessary by the Board of Directors.) 

 
 
2. Gathered Discernment: 
 PNMC is comprised solely of Mennonite congregations in the Pacific Northwest.  These congregations 
meet in annual assembly the fourth weekend of June.  The delegate body assembly is a forum for these 
congregations to talk together and to discern together the voice of the Holy Spirit.   This forum helps the 
church move beyond its usual congregational ways of thinking and acting.  Discernment happens as delegates 
together Dwell in the Word, meditate, pray, share, discuss and listen to one another.  The value of this 
discernment is not realized primarily in formal actions.  It is realized in the worship and dialogue itself as it 
informs, inspires and builds up our conference, denominational and congregational life. 
 
3. Communication channel:  

It is our intent that delegates help the conference stay focused on the value of PNMC to congregational life:  
1. guiding through pastoral transitions; 2. helping plan for the future; 3. resourcing lay leaders; and 4. 
strengthening the ministry of pastors.  This is accomplished by:  

a. Delegates represent their congregation’s voice into the PNMC body. They receive PNMC  
staff and board reports and interact with the board and staff to provide counsel and direction.  
b. Delegates represent the PNMC body to their home congregations by relaying annual  
delegate session discussions. 
c. Throughout their term as delegate each provides a primary interaction service  
between PNMC staff and board and their home congregation. They may be sought for counsel or 
communication between the annual delegate sessions via email or snail mail. 
d. One congregational delegate shall serve on the Conference Communications Council.  

 
THE DELEGATES’ TERM OF SERVICE 

 
In the fall of each year, the PNMC office will request a list of its delegates from each congregation.  One of the 
delegates should represent the congregation, along with a pastor, at the winter Communications Council 
meeting. We hope that all the delegates shall represent the congregation at the summer annual assembly.  
Delegates shall serve in that role until a different list of delegates is requested the following fall.     
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PNMC Annual Delegate Session – June 22-23, 2018, Boise, ID 

 
1. Jack Swaim, Moderator, welcomed everyone to the delegate session. 
 
2. Roll Call—Katherine called on member churches to complete the sentence “At (congregation) we are walking as  
     followers of Jesus by …”. 
 
Albany Mennonite Church: Working with a dynamic youth group and having an adult SS series on "marginalized" 
groups with people sharing stories to help us become a more hospitable church. 
Comunidad Cristiana Vida Nueva: Preaching, evangelizing, and praying for those who are sick. That is our priority in 
our congregation. 
Corvallis Mennonite Fellowship: having a Sunday morning series on technology and faith. We have a declining 
membership but a core of about 40 members. 
Emmaus Christian Fellowship: Ministering to refugees in churches and are seeking to find ways to serve in the 
Meridian community and how to love our neighbors. 
Eugene Mennonite Church: We are in a period of transition and pastoral search. It’s an exciting time of reflection and 
visioning for the next few years. 
Evergreen Heights Mennonite Church: Being in fellowship together and connecting with a school nearby that 
provides childcare. We’re also developing a sister church congregation in NW Mexico. 
Evergreen Mennonite Church: Supporting and affirming of our youth. We’ve recently had 5 baptisms of 8th graders. 
Filer Mennonite Church: Working on a pastoral search and completing a VBS with more than 50 students. We also 
made a float for the Fire Fun Days and are working at being a witness in the community. 
First Mennonite Church of Aberdeen: Caring for and ministering to children through VBS (35 kids, most of whom 
were not from our church). 
Hyde Park Mennonite Fellowship: Using “Godly Play” curriculum, and by walking with our sister church in Colombia. 
International Bethel City Church: Working with immigrant people and feeling blessed to worship God. 
Jerusalén Iglesia Menonita: Working as a church in transition. We are trying to discern if we should continue as a 
congregation and God said to continue. We’re working with a suicidal person to show God's love. We want to share the 
love of Jesus. 
Lebanon Mennonite Church: Looking to the future and growing community. We are in collaboration with Boys and 
Girls Club and Jackson St. Youth Shelter to use the space next to church. 
Ministerios Restauración: Walking with Christ through 15 min to 1 hr prayer times and walking with others in 
community through prayer. 
Mountain View Mennonite Church: Operating an after school child care program for children of parents who work.  
Portland Mennonite Church: Partnering with a community agency for a series of hikes to develop relationship with 
homeless or those in transition. 
Prince of Peace Mennonite Church: Mentoring our service adventure youth and are also rediscovering the vision of 
God and who he wants us to be. 
Salem Mennonite Church: We are in transition, and we are working with the program on Friday nights. We also 
experience transition when persons move away. We are also working with sexuality. 
Seattle Mennonite Church: Working to extend our winter shelter to a yearlong program. This is also our year of Jubilee 
at Seattle Mennonite. 
Shalom Church: Praying with and for and supporting the "other" in our local community and the world. 
Spring Valley Mennonite Church: Our church is closing June 30, 2018. We have sold our building to conservative 
Mennonites. We are still supporting local ministries and will continue to look for new ministries in new places. 
Warden Mennonite Church: Serving the community through a food bank. We have a teacher teaching in the local 
school. 
Western Mennonite Church: Reaching out to Hispanic churches in our community and in Mexico. We’re sending 27 
kids from Mexico to camp this year. 
Zion Mennonite Church: Taking some time of reorganization to release more time for local community work in 
immigration and legal help, The Canby Center, and other opportunities. 
3. Approval of 2017 Minutes:  There was a motion and second to approve the minutes, and it was passed. 
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4. ECM Report (Katherine Jameson Pitts):  Katherine will email me this report! 
 -PNMC is about 31 congregations, scattered like seeds in God’s kingdom in Oregon, Washington, Idaho, 
Montana, and Alaska. A number of our congregations are in transition. 
 -A number of congregations are in the midst of pastoral searches, including Evergreen, Eugene, Salem, Albany, 
Menno, Filer, and Warden. Katherine has talked to around 70 pastoral candidates in the past year, including a visit this 
past winter to AMBS to meet students. It is difficult to pull pastors from the east to the west, and there are more 
congregations seeking pastors than candidates.  We have 8 persons from PNMC now attending 6 different seminaries and 
numerous people enrolled in Hispanic Pastoral and Leadership Education through the IBA classes taught by Pastor 
Samuel Morán. 
 -Katherine welcomed Kevin and Jess Chupp, new pastors at Aberdeen, and Kenneth and Stephanie Hawes, new 
pastors in Anchorage. 
 -New District Pastors beginning this summer are Mathew Swora, Linda Dibble, and Marlene Bogard. Samuel 
Morán, Bob Buxman, Tim Gascho, Gary Jewell, Renee Johns, Brent Kauffman, and Cecil Miller continue to serve as 
District Pastors. Katherine asked for prayers for the District Pastors. 
 -Katherine also serves on the Journey Forward Reference Council, offering feedback to the Renewed 
Commitments statement and the Pathways study guide. 
 -She has worked on Sexual Misconduct Investigations Training and Healthy Boundary training for Mountain 
States MC with former PNMCer Charlene Epp to present 3 trainings on pastoral ethics. 
 -Katherine has met with several folks who are interested in planting new Anabaptist faith communities in the 
Pacific Northwest. 
 -Katherine closed with a prayer composed by Bishop Ken Untener in Nov. 1979 to honor Archbishop Oscar 
Romero. 
 
5. Introduction of Ballot: 
 
-Jack introduced the ballot for the delegates to look at (also in delegate handbook). He explained how the gift discernment 
team presents a ballot and that it is approved by the PNMC Board. 
 
6. Introduction of Endowment Fund: 
-It was announced that there are 2 Everence workshops this afternoon that may help us to understand the endowments 
better which will be discussed on Saturday. 
 

 
1. Moderator Report (Jack Swaim) 
 -We met 4 times in the past year. 
 -We have minutes posted on the PNMC website. 
 -Every 3 years we do a performance evaluation for Katherine, and this was done this year.  The board has 
unanimously appointed Katherine to another term. 
 -The Peace Mennonite property was sold for $700,000 this past year. We have consulted with Everence Financial 
advisors and others to determine the best use of this money.  We have established a Sustainability Fund of $650,000 and 
will use the investment gains only, for the near future.  The other new fund is the Healthy Congregations Grant Fund.  Its 
initial funding is $50,000 and we expect to spend down the fund to aid congregations in being healthy.  It can be added to, 
but our expectation is that it will be used up.  We also have around $80,000 of the Seed Northwest Fund.  We are 
partnering with Everence to manage these funds. 
 
2. Treasurer’s Report for Fiscal Year 2018 (Brett Tieszen) 
 
PNMC’s biggest financial news of Fiscal Year 2018—or any recent year—was the sale of former Peace Mennonite 
Church property in Gresham, Oregon. When the sale closed PNMC received $700,000. A sale of the Peace property was 
not anticipated when the FY 2018 budget was written. The budget included net operating income from the property of 
$11,600 but the actual result was a net operating loss of $12,520. This outcome was due to lower-than-expected rental 
income (you don’t collect rent on property you no longer own) and higher-than-expected maintenance and improvement 
costs (largely for work incurred prior to PNMC’s receiving the offer to purchase the property).  
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The other weak spot for income was the annual meeting. Net income for the 2017 meeting at Menno Mennonite Church 
was $3508, or $392 below budget. Other income lines (contributions and interest/investment income) exceeded budget, 
in some cases substantially. Of particular note is that member church contributions were $4357 over budget.  
 
Almost all expenses came in at or below budget with the exceptions of translation service ($1171 over budget) and office 
expenses ($852 over budget, $450 of which was renting equipment for translation). In total, expenses were $7925 under 
budget.  
 
In fiscal 2018 PNMC received contributions totaling $5242 that were designated for funds or organizations outside of the 
PNMC general fund.  
 
PNMC had a net operating loss for the year was a loss of $27,214, compared to a budgeted loss of $25,184. The Peace 
property sale was reported as other income instead of operating income because property sales are not a typical part of the 
conference’s operations. The gain on sale is $265,530 because the land was already on PNMC’s balance sheet at a book 
value of $434,470. When the property sale is included, the final net income for fiscal 2018 is $238,316.  
 
On the balance sheet most changes of note are again due to the property sale. The increase in cash accounts is due to 
proceeds from the sale. Having an accounts receivable balance at the end of fiscal 2017 was unusual and reflected a 
congregational contribution that was intended to have been received in the fiscal year but arrived later. The fixed asset 
account that was zeroed was the property.  
 
In the equity section multiple lines were zeroed. 1) The Peace Rental Funds account recorded income from the sale of a 
separate piece of property received from Peace Mennonite Church that was sold shortly after acquisition. The board 
intended the income to defray the costs of disposing of the remaining Peace property. Once the sale happened in 2017, 
segregating the fund was no longer justified and it was rolled into net assets available. 2) PNMC did not aim to make a 
profit off renting the property and created the Peace Campus Funds to segregate accumulated rental income in excess of 
property maintenance expenses. The account was significantly drawn down in fiscal 2017 and reached zero in July 2017. 
3) Land equity in the property was rolled over to net assets available.  
 
Seed Northwest grants were given for translation at a Sister Care seminar and to International Bethel Church and 
Lebanon Mennonite Church.  
 
Retained earnings were zeroed out with Net Assets Available because for PNMC’s purposes they are the same. Net Assets 
Available increased due to the gain on sale, operating loss, and other balance sheet changes listed above.  
  
3. Overview of Funds Proposal (Brett and Jack) 
 
The income from the Peace property belongs to the PNMC.  We plan to invest the money, but the investment is not 
locked away forever.  We plan to deplete $50,000 of the sale money within 10-15 years in the Healthy Congregations 
Fund.  The other $650,000 will be invested.  One goal is to raise our Net Income up to Zero (we have been in the red and 
wish to move to zero) so that PNMC is sustainable.  In an endowment, we can have increased interest added to our 
budget without depleting the budget itself.  Our new budget will have around $9,000 deficit, but with increased interest in 
the endowment, Brett feels that our deficit can continue to get smaller. 
 
 
Questions and Responses: 
-What is the expected rate of return?  4% from a historical perspective 
-What is the plan for the return?  To use the income for aiding the budget.  We’ll try to use about the same % each year. 
-How was the decision made in how to divide the money?  After much dialogue, we finally decided to have some that 
could be given away fairly quickly, but we also wanted to have enough to sustain the PNMC, which includes keeping 
Katherine as a full-time ECM.  To do this, we felt that $650,000 was appropriate. 
-Does using a one-time proceed in this way allow congregations to decide not to give toward day-to-day operations as 
they have in the past?  Even with the anticipated earnings, this will just get us to break even. 
-What are the criteria for applications for grants?  Seed Northwest has a more restricted definition for requests while the 
Healthy Congregations Fund has fewer restrictions.  Also, we are asking input from table groups for the answer to this 
question later this afternoon.  Recently, the board has received requests that fit the Seed Northwest definition that 
involves church growth and development, and we have approved these requests based on these criteria.  There is also 



 12 

work in progress in a committee as to how to apply for grants.  The thought is that smaller grants will have a simpler 
process while more comprehensive grants will involve more process before grant approval. 
-Where can the new budget for 2019 be accessed?  It will be posted. 
-It was requested that the treasurer of PNMC send congregational treasurers requests for the budget so treasurers have an 
idea what to put in their budgets for PNMC. 
-Why isn’t more money designated toward sustaining growth?  Seed Northwest is geared for this but will eventually be 
used up.  This model mainly sustains PNMC.   
-Could Mexico mission work be considered in the budget in the future? 
 
Delegates were asked to discuss in table groups the Endowment Funds and Healthy Congregation Grants funds and 
report back to the group.  Each group was asked to fill out a paper and hand it in after verbal responses were completed. 
Some responses from table groups: 
-We have concerns as to what the $50,000 is for and also that it won’t amount much per year. 
-We thought about contributing to education for pastors and for volunteers. 
-Leadership training for pastors, curriculum materials for new programs and buying materials. 
-Children’s ministries, establishing a church in Utah, millennial engagement, helping congregations collaborate in ministry. 
-Provide consultants for congregations, help PNMC students pursuing pastoral ministry. 
-What does “healthy” mean, is there a way to use funds to attract potential pastors to the Pacific Northwest? 
-Workshops, continuing education, arts (like Ted and Company), engaging with Lombard Peace Center, developing sister 
church relationships, hosting pastoral candidates from the East, passion-based ministry for Mexico. 
-Capital improvements with matching funds, financial support for specific ministries, continue supporting small 
congregations and more funding for church camps. 
-Support training of lay leaders as well as pastors, healthy boundaries training, help churches start up a VS project, safety 
for smaller struggling congregations, fund youth conference for PNMC meetings. 
-Support training for many different areas. 
-See Jesus in “bright, bold new colors”, help in trainings and travel expenses, sister care, immigration and legal rights 
work, facilitate youth connections better. 
-Community outreach seed money to get volunteers involved, resources to help congregations (accountability reports, etc.) 
 
4. Ballot Results 
The following nominees were affirmed by delegates: 
 -Dianna Eshelman as Moderator-Elect for 2 years, then as Moderator for 2 years 
 -Jan Yoder as an At-Large Member for a 4-year term 
 -Twila Lehman as Secretary for a 3-year term 
 -Renee Johns and Joseph Penner for the Gift Discernment Team for a 1-year term 
In addition, the PNMC Board of Directors has appointed the following people: 
 -Dave Hockman-Wert as Treasurer to complete Brett Tieszen’s term ending June 2020 
 -Gary Martin to the Board of Directors for a 2-year term 
 -Nelly Moran Ascencio to the Board of Directors for a 2-year term 
 -Sam Adams to the Pastoral Leadership Team for a 4-year term 
 
 
5. Installation of new board members 
 -New / current board members were asked to come forward. They were blessed in prayer led by Duncan Smith. 
 -Jeryl Hollinger, our new moderator, spoke to our group.  He thanked members who are leaving the board (Brett 
Tieszen, Tom Brenneman, and Jack Swaim). 
 -It was moved and seconded and unanimously approved to thank the hosting churches and also the First 
Presbyterian Church for making this conference possible. 
 -PNMC Annual Meeting will be held in Albany, OR, next year. 
 

 -The meeting was adjourned at 3:30 p.m. 
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Adapted from “Confession of Faith in a Mennonite Perspective’ 
Article 16, Church Order and Unity 

 

We gather as a part of the church of Jesus Christ, one body with many members, who by the work 
of the Holy Spirit are brought together into a dwelling place for God. 
 

As God’s people gather at , we are the church, a holy temple, a spiritual house, with 
Christ Jesus himself as our foundation. 
 
We recognize the need to consult together in order to maintain unity on important matters of faith 
and life.  Love and unity in the church are a witness to the world of God’s love. 
 
In our deliberations and decision-making we covenant with each other to listen and speak in a 
spirit of prayerful openness and with the Scriptures as the constant guide.  In humility we are open 
to both give and receive counsel.  We know that discernment will include points of agreement and 
of disagreement, words of affirmation and of dissent.  In our discernment we are prepared to wait 
patiently as we seek a word from the Lord leading toward consensus rather than make hasty 
decisions.* 
 
We rejoice in the multiplicity of people, gifts, ideas, and opinions that are present in this gathering 
of the delegate assembly of the Pacific Northwest Conference. 
 
We covenant together: 

 to assume the best intentions of all persons who participate at this table and this assembly. 

 to pray for one another and the Conference leaders. 

 to be patient and kind. 

 to speak honestly and directly. 

 to practice humility and be willing to change or be corrected. 

 to listen actively and carefully. 

 to respect the views of those who may not agree with the majority. 

 to respect the wisdom of the greater assembly and of those at our assigned tables. 
 
(Table leaders may lead their table in prayer.) 
 
 
* Consensus means that the delegate body has listened carefully to all voices, majority and minority together, and sought the unity of the 
Spirit.  Consensus is reached when the delegate body has come to a common mind on a matter, or when those who dissent have indicated a 
readiness to accept a group decision.  Consensus does not necessarily mean complete unanimity. 

 



 14 

 
 
With the $700,000 from the sale of the former Peace Mennonite Church property, as well as some other existing 
funds, the PNMC Board opened an investment management account totaling $950,000 with Everence Trust 
Company in June 2018. 
 

The new Everence investment account is being managed with the investment objective of Moderate Conservative 
SRI, or Socially Responsible Investment. According to Everence, this means our money is invested in “companies 
that support positive values, such as respect for human dignity, responsible management, and environmental 
stewardship, while avoiding industries and activities like gambling, alcohol and tobacco production, and military 
contracting.”  The “moderate conservative” objective seeks modest growth while guarding against the risk of a large 
reduction of the principal. 
 

If you review the financial reports, you may notice that the new account is referred to as “Endowment Funds” on 
the balance sheet.  But to be clear, we are not treating these funds as a true “endowment,” where the principal is left 
untouched and only the interest is accessible for expenditures. 
 

For those of you at the annual meeting in Boise, you may remember our previous treasurer Brett Tieszen’s 
discussion of endowments, helpfully embellished with images of trees, leaves, and jumping into huge leaf piles 
(maybe not that last bit). During that discussion, he and Moderator Jack Swaim also explained that the board had 
decided to see the amount invested with Everence as being in three separate funds: the Healthy Congregation Grant 
Fund ($50,000 of the sale proceeds), the Sustainability Fund (the remaining $650,000 from the sale), and the church 
growth and development fund ($80,000, formerly Seed NW, from Eugene Mennonite Church’s donation of 
proceeds from selling their building). 
 

This past year we have been developing policies to guide the management and disbursement of these funds. 
Hopefully you have seen the information soliciting applications for the Healthy Congregation grants. A few of those 
grants have already been given! As of April, the Sustainability Fund guidelines are being finalized, but will most likely 
allow 4% interest to be withdrawn annually, both to have more “liquid” funds available for ongoing PNMC 
operations as well as to maintain the principal as much as possible. The revamp of the Seed NW fund is still in 
process. 
 

As of April 23, 2019, the investment account totaled $986,072, after a big dip in December and a big rise in the first 
part of 2019. 
 

Overall, our actual operating income in 2018-19 exceeded our budgeted income by about $32,000, thanks largely to 
a generous estate gift we received from Vera Garber. Expenses were about $4,200 less than budgeted, leading to a 
net operating income of about $27,000. So for yet another year, PNMC’s budgeted bottom line of a small operating 
loss has been turned into an actual small gain! Overall, we are in good financial shape as a conference. 
 
Submitted by PNMC Treasurer, Dave Hockman-Wert 
April 2019 
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PNMC Budget Actual as of 
January 31, 

2019 

Fiscal 
2019 

Budget 
Final 2020 

Budget 

Difference 
(2020 budget - 
2019 budget) 

Income         

   Total 4101 Member Church Contributions $        124,692.14   $114,030.00   $         114,630.00   600  

   Total 4200 Other Contributions $          34,119.44   $    6,500.00   6,500.00  0  

   Total 4300 Other Income $               300.00   $           0.00   $                    0.00   0  

   Total 4400 Annual Meeting Income $          11,741.74   $  12,500.00   8,250.00  (4250) 

   Total 4700 Interest/Dividend Income $            1,051.12   $         50.00   120.00  70  

   Total 4800 Investment Gains/Losses $          13,413.34   $  20,000.00   $           29,000.00   9000  

Total Income $        185,317.78   $153,080.00   $         158,500.00   5420  

Gross Profit $        185,317.78   $153,080.00   158,500.00  5420  

Expenses         

   Total 5100 Exec. Conf. Minister Support $          84,400.30   $  84,334.00   87,970.00  3636  

   Total 5170 District Pastor Expense $          14,615.90   $  16,500.00   16,650.00  150  

   Total 5240 Administrative Asst $          10,007.01   $  13,456.00   13,187.00  (269) 

   Total 5250 Communications Coordinator $            2,629.93   $    3,768.00   3,552.00  (216) 

   Total 5500 Pastoral Leadership Team $               337.63   $    2,000.00   2,500.00  500  

   Total 5530 Theological Education Team $                   0.00   $    1,000.00   1,250.00  250  

   Total 5900 Board of Directors $               300.00   $           0.00   100.00  100  

   Total 5950 Contracted Services $            5,834.00   $    5,500.00   5,800.00  300  

   Total 6000 Conference Office $            4,579.01   $    4,350.00   3,650.00  (700) 

   Total 6112 Travel Pool & Meeting Expense $          23,587.07   $  20,750.00   23,300.00  2550  

   6220 Professional Development Expenses 100.00   1,000.00  1,000.00  0  

   Total 6290 Annual Meeting $            7,283.41   $    7,500.00   5,200.00  (2300) 

   6300 Conference Communications Council 75.00   250.00   750.00  500  

   Total 6400 Other Expenses $            4,237.99   $    1,850.00   4,100.00  2250  

Total Expenses $        157,987.25   $162,258.00   169,009.00  6751  

Net Operating Income $          27,330.53   $     -9,178.00 (10,509.00) (1331) 

Other Income         

   7100 Gain on Disposal of Assets 7,494.56   0.00   15000 15000  

Total Other Income $           -11,606.40 $           0.00   $           15,000.00   15000  

Total Other Expenses $            5,187.17   $           0.00   $                    0.00   0  

Net Other Income $           -16,793.57 $           0.00   $           15,000.00   15000  

Net Income $          10,536.96   $     -9,178.00 4,491.00  13669  
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Submitted by Rod Stafford, PLT Chair 

 
 
 
 
The primary responsibility of the Pastoral Leadership Team (PLT) is the credentialing of pastors and other 
church workers in the Pacific Northwest Mennonite Conference (PNMC). In the past year this has 
included the following: 
 

- , of Portland Mennonite Church, was approved to be licensed for ministry 

on January 14, 2019. Stephen is working as a chaplain at the VA hospital in Portland.  

- , of Albany Mennonite Church, was approved for licensing for pastoral ministry on 

January 14, 2019.  

- , of Portland Mennonite Church, was approved for Ordination to Christian 

Ministry on April 29, 2019. Brie is a hospice chaplain. 

- , of Portland Mennonite Church, was approved for Ordination to Christian Ministry 

on April 29, 2019. This is an affirmation of her prior ordination in the Cooperative Baptist 

Fellowship.   

- The ordination credential of Todd Lehman was terminated on October 1, 2018. 

In the coming year we look forward to working with pastors who are new to our conference and/or to our 
denomination. We will continue to support pastors who are serving in the PNMC. This includes offering 
resources on setting appropriate boundaries in relationships.   
 
In the past year, Matthew Swora’s term on the PLT ended. We are very grateful for the wisdom and 
experience he brought to the Team. Sam Adams, of Bend Mennonite Church, was appointed to PLT and 
we are glad to welcome his insight and thoughtfulness. Linda Dibble, Angel Campoz, Amy Epp, and Rod 
Stafford (Chair) continue their terms. Katherine Jameson Pitts sits on the Team as PNMC Executive 
Conference Minister. And we are very grateful for Barb Buxman’s outstanding work as recorder. 

-  

-  

- Submitted by Rod Stafford (April 24, 2019) 
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Submitted April 2019 

  “We seek to collect and preserve historical materials and to celebrate the heritage of 
Mennonites in the Pacific Northwest in order to educate, inspire, and witness to  

the church and broader community.” 
 

 
Our aim is to serve all who claim Mennonite as their faith identity, heritage and lineage and others who 
simply love church history. With that purpose in mind, the volunteers give time to the continuing work 
inside the building that houses the archives, library and work space located at 6030 S Whiskey Hill Rd, 
Hubbard. The board is very grateful to weekly volunteers who sort, categorize, keep a web index and photo 
gallery and assist with any questions that come with visits, emails or phone calls.   
 
Visitors are welcome to explore the archival materials and borrow from the extensive library of Mennonite 
authors, search church history or family history both in story or genealogy, and in past and current 
periodicals. Interesting stories in those books! All of the books are listed on https://pnmhs.org/ to help 
you find your interest. Even though our genealogy section seems extensive there may be more of which we 
are unaware. If you know of a recent compilation please check out or contact the Ivan and Pearl Kropf 
Heritage Center. You are also welcome to browse the huge selection of photos posted online.   
 

Friday evening, June 21, we are sponsoring

showing in Albany Mennonite Church at 7pm. We were contacted by Tourmagination for 
our interest in presenting this in our area and we are happy to do this. Many of us have traveled with John 
Ruth and with Tourmagination.  
 
PNMHS annual meeting, January 19 guest speaker, Jessie Gingerich Hostetler, Portland Mennonite Church, 
told her story of MCC service in Viet Nam during the war and the TET offensive. It is a compelling story 
of God’s protection and direction and can be found on our website.  https://pnmhs.org/wp-
content/uploads/2019/02/Vietnam-Historical-Society.pdf 
 
We do have a gap in our congregational histories and files…that of our congregations who compose 
CIHAN.  There is a wonderful history of these churches we all would benefit from and the vision begins in 
the recent past mid-century.  
 
We continue to look for persons interested in general Mennonite history and particularly related to the 
Northwest area. Please seek us out for conversation or contact. PNMHS has a website and is on Facebook. 
You can read the annual report given in January https://pnmhs.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/01/2019-
Annual-Meeting-Presidents-Report.pdf  
 
We are thankful for several PNMC congregations who have included PNMHS in their annual budget 
giving. We serve the faith story of our PNMC congregations and individuals and we call on other 
congregations to share financially in this ministry.  
 
 
PNMHS Board:  Pat Hershberger, Lin Rush, Gloria Nussbaum, Jerry Barkman, 
John Goertzen, Rod Fretz 

Volunteers: John Gingerich, Shirley Martin, Carolyn Gingerich, Lynn Miller  
 

https://pnmhs.org/
https://pnmhs.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/02/Vietnam-Historical-Society.pdf
https://pnmhs.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/02/Vietnam-Historical-Society.pdf
https://pnmhs.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/01/2019-Annual-Meeting-Presidents-Report.pdf
https://pnmhs.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/01/2019-Annual-Meeting-Presidents-Report.pdf
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Submitted by Kevin Chupp 

 
The ministry of Camp Palisades continued this past summer. We were excited to have 26 campers at our two camps 
combined. Senior Camp was held July 11-15, and Junior Camp followed July 15-19. We made camp slightly longer 
this past summer, which was great and also a challenge. 
 
With longer camps, we had more activities than the previous year. One highlight was hiking and swimming in Grand 
Teton National Park. We received an educational fee waiver and took advantage of the ranger-led hike up to Taggart 
Lake with both of our camps. The more adventurous campers plunged into Taggart Lake, and the less adventurous 
swam in Jackson Lake. For a number of campers and staff, this was their first experience of the Tetons.  
 
Another difference this past summer was that both of our camps did raft trips on the Snake River. The Senior Camp 
enjoyed their usual whitewater trip, while the Junior Camp took a more leisurely “scenic” raft trip, that took in views 
of the Tetons and 16 bald eagles! While our camp resides right alongside the Idaho/Wyoming border, we had a 
decent bit of driving to do to reach trailheads and our rafting guides. Our new (to us) bus served us well this year.   
 
We covered some good ground as well in service of the goal we had to “cultivate awe.” Of course, the mere sight of 
the Tetons was awe inspiring enough, but we were blessed with hearing the natural history and the human history of 
this area while we reflected on God’s story of self-giving love as revealed to us in God’s good creation.  
 
Overall, we had another tiring, but overall successful camp in 2018. As the trend has been in past years, we serve 
primarily local youth and we have only a few campers coming from our congregation and other Mennonite 
churches. We look forward to another great summer at Camp Palisades this year. 
 
Kevin Chupp 
Pastor – First Mennonite Church, Aberdeen, ID 
Director – Camp Palisades 
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Submitted by Brenda Hostetler Kauffman, May 2019 
 
 
 

There have been many unknowns this year that have resulted in much hoping and waiting. The Forest Service and other local 
agencies have been working for years to secure the approximately $1.2 million needed to dismantle the fish ladder and failing 
culvert at North Creek, less than 1 mile from Drift Creek's entrance. The project is no small undertaking! The hope is to 
replace the undersized 11-foot culvert with a 50-foot “land bridge” which would restore fish passage along North Creek. In 
an effort to restore the creek’s natural habitat, everything from small gravel to massive boulders will be hauled in. Sixty years 
of forcing the water through a narrow culvert created a deep canyon on the upstream side and small rock on the downstream 
side was scoured out as exiting water “fire hosed” the stream bed. The project has been in the works for several years but was 
postponed multiple times due to insufficient funds. Once approval was received on a $370,000 grant from OWEB, solid 
plans could be put in place. However, the start date, which is closely connected to water levels in the creek, could not be 
determined until mid-May. The official start date will be Monday, June 17. We do not know when the project will conclude, 
but hope to once again have access to camp by early October.  
 

Snow days meant, once again, shuffling the camp schedule in 2018, but thanks to the flexibility of campers and families, it all 
worked out! We are so grateful for camp pastors, including Stephen Obold-Eshleman, John Regier, Carlos Sequira and 
Christine van Belle, who gave generously of their time to create a meaningful experience for each child. The theme, 
Discovering God’s Way of Peace, was both powerful and timely! The focus started out broadly in thinking about global 
peace but really narrowed in on what we can do as individuals to create peace in our homes, in our hearts and in the world. 
Each week of programming ended with the counselors blessing the campers with the hymn “Put Peace in to Each Other’s 
Hands”. We were also deeply grateful for the medical professionals who gave generously of their time: Janette Wisseman, 
Logan Mordhorst, Kristina Krabill, Sarah Acosta, and Gwen Peachey. The cooks were worked tirelessly to create hearty and 
delicious meals to sustain masses of hungry campers! DCC could not operate without the hard work of these many 
volunteers! In looking ahead to the summer of 2020, it will be somewhat difficult to plan as school end-dates vary by two 
weeks among our feeder schools! With rental groups backed up at the conclusion of DCC’s programs, we may need to, again, 
be creative with scheduling.    
 

It was a delight to welcome Carolyn Heggen and Rhoda Keener to DCC in September for a Sister Care workshop. Knowing 
that there would not be an opportunity for high school seniors to attend summer camp in 2019, high school campers were 
invited to attend a first-time “High School Retreat” over the MLK weekend with John Regier as the speaker. The focus 
piggy-backed on the idea of last summer’s theme of cultivating peace and how that can be so challenging in today’s climate of 
conflict. Mennonite Men's Retreat, focused on conflict resolution. Then in April, former camper/volunteer Melanie Springer 
Mock returned as the speaker at the Women’s Retreat. The weekend celebrated Melanie’s book, Worthy, and focused on the 
finding ourselves worthy when it sometimes feels like the world, the church, our families, are all expecting someone else.  
 

Building the Caretaker Cabin has been a huge project! The exterior is mostly finished. The inside walls are now sheet rocked 
and should be taped/mudded before the closure. The remaining finish work will resume once the road opens.    
 

Personally, it has been a mixed blessing to have DCC closed this summer. While it’s hard to lose the momentum of staff, 
campers & volunteers, it has been a huge relief to be given the gift of time. I was diagnosed with breast cancer in February. I 
began chemotherapy in March and will continue through June. I will then need surgery, followed by two months of radiation. 
The treatments have left me feeling fatigued, nauseous, aching all over, and at times, mentally foggy. To not be 
simultaneously juggling the countless details of summer camp has been a relief. This experience has also been a powerful 
reminder of the importance of community. I am so deeply grateful for the support I have received from so many associated 
with Drift Creek and our PNMC churches. There have been notes in the mail, casseroles, phone calls and text messages, 
gifts, and a blanket of prayers, that, I’m quite certain, have been what has kept me relatively calm throughout the terrible fear 
and unknowns of this diagnosis! Tony and I are beyond grateful for the support shown by DCC’s board. They have been so 
helpful in keeping up on the loose ends, especially since I am one of them!  

Looking ahead, there will be many opportunities to volunteer at DCC. Hopefully we will resume operations in October. 
Before things get rolling we’re planning a Work Weekend to tidy up after the closure. If you are interested in helping, please 
email info@driftcreek.org and we’ll be in touch about dates.   

We are grateful for every volunteer, every donor, each congregation, and each camper, who together, make 
operations possible! We ask for prayers and your partnership to sustain DCC for generations to come!

mailto:info@driftcreek.org
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Submitted by Ron Litwiller, 

 President/CEO of Mennonite Services NW 
 
 

Mennonite Village 
 

The construction of our all private room nursing home addition has been completed. Residents 
moved into the new space in January. They are thrilled to have spacious rooms as well as multiple 
gathering areas for visitors. Our attempt to create a home environment seems to be successful. 
Renovation of the original nursing home will begin soon. We continue to build independent 
homes – mostly duplexes – to meet the demand of retiring baby boomers. We are so fortunate to 
have land available for future development.  
 
Chaplains Byron Gingrich and Teresa Moser conduct chapel services, lead Bible studies, and 
attend to family needs. We have about 80 deaths on campus each year. Our chaplains are also 
available to meet with staff. We are so grateful that Linda Dibble also assists with our chapel 
services.  
 
Our Wellness Program is growing. The addition of a warm water pool allows us to offer water 
aerobics in addition to various land-based classes and self-directed use of exercise equipment.  
I am planning to retire this year. Leadership planning is in progress. Much of my time is currently 
being spent with our off-campus management contracts in Portland, Corvallis, McMinnville and 
Canby. 
 
We value our relationships with our congregations and the PNMC. We appreciate our many 
volunteers who serve in various ways. 
 
Thank you for the support and encouragement as we seek to fulfill our covenant to be a Christ-
centered community providing life enriching services.  
 
Ron 
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OFFICES  

 
325 SW Elmwood                                                                       
McMinnville, OR  97128 
 
                                   

Phone:  503- 474-1213/Fax: 503-474- 1145 
Email:  Loralei@omrs-dd.org 
 
 

 
April 2019 

 
Our mission:  Guided by Jesus’ example of love and compassion, OMRS supports individuals who experience intellectual and 

developmental disabilities so that all - employees and people served - are treated with dignity and respect, feel a sense of belonging, see their 

abilities valued, and experience personal growth. 

 
Oregon Mennonite Residential Services opened its first two group homes in 1986.  OMRS now operates 14 homes 
supporting 53 adults who experience intellectual / developmental disabilities.  Eleven of these homes are in 
McMinnville, and three are located in Albany.   
 
OMRS has 130 employees.  Staff who work in our homes tell us over and over again how making a positive 
difference in the lives of others is so rewarding. It is something they often did not experience in previous jobs, and it 
is what keeps them at OMRS.  If you know of anyone you believe shares our values and may see our mission as a 
calling, please encourage a conversation with someone at OMRS.    
   
OMRS is experiencing a time of transition, and it is all good!  Two long term staff members are retiring and another 
has relocated.  Very capable and knowledgeable people, also with many years of experience at OMRS, are moving 
into these positions.  This leadership team will continue to work in collaboration with other staff members to enrich 
the story of OMRS and to enhance the ways in which OMRS carries out its mission.  As positions are filled and 
tasks reassigned, our decision this past year to focus on growing our own staff is affirmed. It is a very exciting time 
for OMRS.   
 
One of our residents is exploring a dream that encourages OMRS to think about another means by which we might 
do mission.  This resident would like to move out of the group home she shares with two other young women into a 
home of her own.  Knowing that she will continue to need assistance, she has asked OMRS to remain available to 
provide the supports that will allow her to be successful as she becomes more independent.  We look forward to 
encouraging her on her journey.   
   

OMRS is grateful to the caring congregations and individuals of PNMC.  We appreciate the various ways in which 
you show your support.  We hope you feel free to contact us should you be aware of a situation in which we might 
be helpful.  Blessings. 
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MCC seeks to reveal the compassionate heart of God by providing relief, development, and peace in the name of Christ. 
Therefore, encourage one another and build up each other, as indeed you are doing.     1 Thessalonians 5:11 

Providing Development for families by improving hygiene, promoting community health and preventing disease:  

NYANGUNGU, Burundi ‒ “Sometimes life is not easy for us, but it was very hard in the past,” says Gaudence Nzotungandushe, 
pulling her thin kitenge wrap tightly around herself against the morning chill. She is a widow, living alone with her two daughters 
who attend the nearby MCC-supported Hope School in Nyangungu, Burundi. Nzotungandushe explains the challenges her family 
faced before the school started its health project. 

“My girls would go a day or two without eating, and I would go even longer. Many times, I would 
send them to school knowing they had not eaten anything for days. You cannot learn when you are 
hungry. They were always sick, always had belly pains and infections. But now, thanks to God, they 
are no longer sick, and they have no more pains. They are no longer hungry when I send them to 
school, and they are learning.” Nzotungandushe smiles proudly. “I thank God every day that they will 
not suffer in the ways that I have.” 

Holistic health:  Nzotungandushe’s daughters are two of more than 500 students, from preschool to high school, who benefit 
from an MCC-supported health program that began in 2016. Christian Union for Education and Development of the 
Underprivileged, the MCC partner that started and has operated Hope School since 2001, gives local Twa children, a commonly 
disparaged ethnic group, an opportunity for quality education. The program provides a daily nutritious meal at the school, which 
is the only meal for the day for many students. In addition, the students benefit from clean water, soap and latrines as well as 
menstruation management supplies for girls. Messages of nutrition, sanitation and hygiene also are taken into the community.  

Burundi has one of the world’s highest rates of chronic malnutrition, with an estimated 56 per cent of children seriously stunted 
in their physical development due to nutritional deficiencies. Malnutrition in children can have life-long consequences, including 
poor brain development, heart damage, metabolic disorders, autoimmune disorders and susceptibility to a wide range of 
infectious diseases. 

The situation is even more difficult in Burundi’s rural areas and among ethnic minorities. By integrating simple, effective health 
work into Hope School, this project has been able to reduce many of these risks at low cost. “We are strong now"- Daily meal and 
hygiene training in Burundi supports academic progress of Hope School students- by: Paul Shetler Fast (

) 

Pacific Northwest Mennonite Conference Partnership: 

PNMC churches contributed $51,600.89 directly to MCC in 2018, in addition to hundreds of material resource donations like 
comforters and relief, health, and school kits. Other fundraising efforts include, Mennonite Country Auction in Washington: 
$109,797.12; the Oregon Mennonite Festival: $100,000; the Idaho Mennonite Relief Sale: $46,500 and Idaho MCC Bike Ride: 
$16,920. Windows to the World in Kalispell, MT, contributed $3,700, and the Et Cetera Thrift Store in Lebanon, OR, contributed 
$8,000.  MCC is deeply grateful to the many members of PNMC churches who also contributed to MCC throughout the 
year.  Thank You for making a difference in the name of Christ! 
 

Currently serving with MCC from Pacific Northwest region:  
 Naomi Nussbaum from Happy Valley, OR – currently serving with SALT in Bangladesh  
 Daniel & Amanda Talstra from Bellingham, WA– currently serving as Representatives for Zambia 
 Derek Hostetler & So Soleakhena from Portland, OR – currently serving as Representatives for Cambodia 
 Katherine Smith from Sopanke, WA – currently serving as Border & Migration Outreach Coordinator in Tucson, AZ 
Current PNMC representation on the West Coast MCC board of directors:   

◾ Beth Landis – Hyde Park Mennonite ◾ Galen Martin – Eugene Mennonite ◾ 

◾ Pedro Olvera – Salem Mennonite ◾ Nancy Chupp from Seattle Mennonite ◾ 
 

Your financial gifts, prayer support, and volunteer hours enable MCC to share the love of Christ with some of the 
Your financial gifts, prayer support, and volunteer hours enable MCC to share the love of Christ with some of the 

most needy people in our world. Thank you for helping us extend God's grace, mercy, and peace to all. 
 

West Coast MCC - 1010 G Street, Reedley, CA 93654 - 559.638.6911 - westcoast.mcc.org - westcoast@mcc.org 

mailto:westcoast@mcc.org
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MENNONITE EDUCATION AGENCY REPORT TO THE PACIFIC NORTHWEST MENNONITE 

CONFERENCE| MARCH 2019 

Greetings from MEA! In this report, you can get a glimpse of some of the work we do in cooperation with six 
colleges, universities, seminaries, two Ministerios Hispanos programs, more than two dozen primary and 
secondary schools in the Mennonite Schools Council (MSC), Mennonite Early Childhood Network (MECN), and 
others. Some of the activities and initiatives of the past year include the following: 
 

MEA Board Strategic Planning Direction  
Mennonite Education Agency (MEA) has identified its guiding values and strategic goals for a “new MEA” that 
aims to adapt to the evolving needs of education within the Anabaptist and Mennonite context. At a March 
meeting, the MEA board described the new MEA as “cultivating energy and synergy for the whole of 
Anabaptist/Christian education by communicating compelling stories, coordinating services and collaborating 
with partners.” 
 

Some of the goals for the new MEA include functioning in the role of “community collaborator” and bridge 
builder between schools, the church and world; developing a network of grassroots initiatives to connect 
experts in MEA-affiliated schools and educational programs with others seeking best practices; and providing 
training in diversity and intercultural competence on school campuses, including audits and recommendations 
for growth. 
  

As part of the strategic plan, MEA and its partners — the Mennonite Higher Education Association (MHEA), the 
Mennonite Schools Council (MSC) and Hispanic Educational Programs (HEP) — are developing a new mission 
statement and vision statement to more clearly focus and guide their work together. A five-person committee 
was appointed to propose new statements by July 2019, based around five guiding values: Christ-centered, 
innovative collaboration, trustworthy relationship, culturally informed and responsiveness. These values were 
identified through a discernment process with the MEA board, MHEA Presidents, MSC Executive Committee, 
leaders of HEP and MC USA Executive Board representatives. 
 

The preliminary draft of MEA’s strategic plan that emerged out of the March meeting identified overall priorities 
and goals. MEA staff, including the recently appointed interim executive director, will add specific initiatives, 
polish language and share with all stakeholders for feedback and counsel. The hope is to present a more 
finalized plan to the MEA board this summer.   
 

This Strategic Direction Plan will guide the MEA as it walks with, empowers, and partners with schools, 
conferences and educational programs in and beyond Mennonite Church USA. The adoption of the Mennonite 
Higher Education Church/School Relations Agreement, outlining a new way for Mennonite Church USA to relate, 
partner and support each other, presents a unique opportunity to look and envision a new future for all. The 
adoption of the agreement which included a vision for Mennonite Higher Education, the creation of the 
Mennonite Higher Education Association (MHEA) in conjunction with the Mennonite Schools Council (MSC) 
going through a process to consider the initiatives that best serve its members schools and the growing Hispanic 
Educational Programs in Mennonite Church USA and other denominations calls us to re-look at our work.  
Mennonite Education Agency is looking forward to the development of a strategic plan to best serve and 
support the needs and missions of our educational partners and Mennonite Church USA.  
 

MEA Leadership transition 
The MEA Board announced that Thomas Stuckey of West Unity, Ohio, has been appointed interim executive 
director of Mennonite Education Agency (MEA).  He will replace Carlos Romero who announced at the recent 
board meeting his intentions to transition out of MEA by the end of the summer. Romero has served as 
executive director since the formation of MEA in 2002, guiding the new agency's mission to strengthen the life, 
witness and identity of Mennonite Church USA through education. The appointment of the interim executive 
director will be followed by the appointment of a search committee to seek a new executive director. 
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2019 REPORT TO PACIFIC NORTHWEST MENNONITE CONFERENCE  
 

The mission of MHS is to strengthen and extend Anabaptist-affiliated health and human service 

organizations. These Pacific Northwest organizations belong to our growing network of 80 ministries: 

 

● Hope Village (an MSNW affiliate) Canby, OR 

● Mennonite Services Northwest* Albany, OR 

● Mennonite Village (an MSNW affiliate) Albany, OR 

● Oregon Mennonite Residential Services (an MSNW affiliate) Albany, OR 

● Rock of Ages - Valley View McMinnville, OR 

*sponsored by MHS 
 

Activities  
 

● The Values-based Leadership Program is open for registration for the 2019-2020 class. 

Participants gain self-awareness and an Anabaptist perspective on leadership.  

 

● The annual Mennonite Health Assembly met February 28- March 2 in Wichita, Ks. Through 

story-telling, music, learning labs and visual arts, attendees cultivated joy and gained practical 

governance and leadership skills. Next year’s Assembly will be March 17-21 in Greenville, SC. 

 

● New in 2019, we’re offering a series of free webinars for board members. Open to anyone who 

is interested in the topics; visit www.mhsonline.org to learn more and to register.  
 

 

For Thanksgiving and Prayer 
 

● Low unemployment in many communities means that finding and keeping qualified and 

compassionate employees is a significant concern for MHS members across the country.  
 

● We are grateful for the wisdom of the dozens of volunteer board members who are trustees of the 

missions of our member organizations. 

 

 

 

 

 

Submitted by Karen Lehman, President/CEO                   www.mhsonline.org 

 
 

 

http://www.mhsonline.org/
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Mennonite Women USA 
 
 
2018 was a year of transition. MW hired a new Executive Director, Cyneatha Millsaps. Cyneatha was serving as a 
Pastor for Community Mennonite Church in Markham, IL and as MCC Great Lakes Program Director. Cyneatha 
began working directly with women throughout the US, listening to the needs and passions for women and the 
church. Because of these gatherings of women, Mennonite Women is launching “The Sistering Campaign.” We are 
calling on all women to intentionally find a “sister” from a different walk of life than themselves. We invite women 
to seek real relationships with women of color, young women, seniors, and women of different religious and or 
political backgrounds. Mennonite Women believes that in order for us to build the Kingdom of God on earth as it is 
in heaven, we must get to know our sisters (and brothers) more fully. We invite all to join “The Sistering Campaign” 
and share your stories with us so that we can all learn from one another. 
 
Mennonite Women USA will continue our Sister Care seminars. If your church or women’s group has not 
participated in Sister Care, please contact our main office and we would be happy to help you bring Sister Care to 
your community. 
 
Mennonite Women USA continues to scholarship international women seeking theological education. This year we 
are providing 22 scholarships to women around the world. Mennonite Women USA is looking to expand this 
program to reach more women at a grassroots level. If you have ideas or thoughts about how we could better 
connect with our international sisters, please contact Cyneatha Millsaps directly. 
 
Mennonite Women USA plans to connect with young women at our colleges and universities. We seek to help 
young women connect with one another but also with the organizations. Please keep your eyes open for 
programming at your school. 
 
If you would like to get involved directly with Mennonite Women USA please call our local office and tell us about 
yourself. Or simply go to our website and sign up for our newsletter, like us on Facebook and Twitter. 
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Report to Pacific Northwest Mennonite Conference 
March 2019 

 

 
The 2018-2019 academic year at Bethel College has been a time of reflection, contemplation, and 
anticipation. With the official inauguration of President Jon Gering in October, we firmly set our sights on 
the future, while remembering our roots and paying reverence to our past. We thank God for the following 
(and much more): 
 

● The women and men of our excellent faculty and staff, who give of themselves tirelessly, who 
teach and instruct carefully, who model Christian character daily, and who keep the campus 
functional and beautiful. 

● Campus ministries opportunities for students, including centering prayer, bible study, chapel 
services, Fellowship of Christian Athletes, and special events such as the 24-hour prayer. Eight 
wonderful student chaplains help monitor and lead spiritual life activities on campus. 

● The Office of Diversity & Inclusion and the Diversity Council continue to work to make the Bethel 
campus an open and accepting place for all. 

● A music department that continues to exemplify the college’s pursuit of excellence. This year both 
the Concert Choir and the Steel Drum Band were selected to perform at the Kansas Music 
Educators Association conference. The choir also toured through the southwest and California 
during spring break. 

● An athletic department that focuses as much on developing character as it does on scoring points. 
The women’s basketball team had a record-breaking year as did the track and field team. 

● A visual arts department that continues to bring world-class exhibits to the Regier Galler and 
Kauffman Museum, as well as excellent student work. 

● A forensics program that has sent students to the national forensics tournament for 42 consecutive 
years. 

● Bethel College is the only Kansas private college listed in Washington Monthly National 
Universities-Liberal Arts section for 2018-19. 

● Convocation and lecture series which provide opportunities to learn outside an area of study. 
Rachel Waltner Goossen presented the Menno Simons Lecture Series on “Sexual Identities and 
Leaders in the Faith.” Safwat Marzouk presented the 2018 Bible Lecture Series on cross-cultural 
interaction in Genesis and Exodus. The annual STEM Symposium during Fall Fest focused on 
“Women in Science and Mathematics.”  

● Sharing in worship and fellowship outside of the classroom by providing speakers and musicians 
for local congregations and hosting Lifetime Enrichment gatherings which develop 
intergenerational connectedness. 

● A new Mission, Vision, and Values Statement approved by our board in April 2019 which will guide 
us as we seek to become a work college that will prepare students for meaningful lives of work 
and service through faith formation, the liberal arts, and practical experience in career pathways. 

 
In gratitude for the prayers and good wishes, we humbly ask for your continued support, as we seek to 
build, for generations to come, upon the foundation that is laid, which is Jesus Christ. 
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Summer 2019               PACIFIC NORTHWEST CONFERENCE SEMINARY ANNUAL REPORT 
 

Seminary and undergraduate Bible, Religion, Theology 

Department build new relationship 
 

The long-standing interest in working in a more integrated fashion with the 

undergrad Bible, Religion, Theology department has become a reality. Most 

faculty now teach in both programs and meet together monthly. Dr. Andrea Saner 

has been teaching Old Testament for both seminary and undergrad students for 

several years, and now Dr. Peter Dula and Dr. Andrew Suderman will strengthen 

our theology and missiology offerings. 

 

New Testament Scholar and Augsburger Lecture Series guest   

Renowned New Testament scholar NT Wright spoke to standing room only 

crowds during his visit November 13-14, 2018 as part of a series on the theme 

“Discerning the Dawn.”  Wright, the keynote for the annual Augsburger lecture, 

spoke in seminary and undergraduate chapels. Wright's presentations included 

“The Spirit and the Church’s Task” (based on John 16:4b-15) and “The Day the 

Revolution Began: Atonement the Right Way Round.”  He also met with 

seminary and Bible major students for conversation and engagement.                                                 

2019 School for Leadership Training: January 14-16 

January 14-16 marked the 50th annual SLT. The keynote speakers were Sue Park-Hur 
(MC-USA denominational minister for leadership development), John Pavlovitz 
(pastor, writer, and activist from Wake Forest, North Carolina), and EMS faculty 
member Dr. David Evans. The theme was “Thriving in the Stormy Seas of Change” and 
provided participants with a worshipful and renewing encounter through the 
narrative of Jesus’ crossing the stormy sea with his disciples in Mark 4:35-41. Visit 
https://emu.edu/seminary/slt/for more information. 

Intensive Hybrid Course Options 

EMS will offer several intensive hybrid courses this fall.  
Dietrich Bonhoeffer: Life, Theology & Witness, 3 SH, Mark Thiessen Nation 
Introduction to Spiritual Guidance, 2 SH, Kevin Clark 

Visit https://emu.edu/seminary/courses/fall  for more information on fall courses. 

21 Graduated from EMS This Spring 

EMS awarded Master of  Divinity and Master of  Christian Leadership degrees May 5 
to the graduating class of  2019. Graduates from Eastern Mennonite Seminary joined 
those of  Eastern Mennonite University for the ceremony at   1:00 p.m. on the 
campus front lawn. Dr. Judy Mullet was the commencement speaker. Seminary Class 
president, Tyler Goss (MDiv/MACT) was one of  the student speakers at the 
commencement exercises. Seminary Baccalaureate was held in Martin Chapel on 
Saturday, May 4 with the theme “Where You Go: Casting an Imaginative Journey” 
and scripture focus of  Luke 5:1-11 and Ruth 1:16-17. Dr. Lonnie Yoder spoke at the 
baccalaureate/ commissioning service. 

 Susan Schultz 
Huxman, president 

 Sue Cockley, seminary 
dean 

 Nancy Heisey, associate 
dean 

 Veva Mumaw, seminary 
admissions, placement & 
church relations 

 

 
 
 
 

Statement of Purpose 

Eastern Mennonite 
Seminary prepares men 
and women to serve and 
lead in a global context. In 
response to God’s saving 
grace, we educate students 
to bear witness to the 
gospel of Jesus Christ in 
the power of God’s Spirit 
as wise interpreters, 
mature practitioners, 
discerning 
communicators, and 
transformational leaders. 

For the most up-to-date 
information on EMS, give 

us a call, visit us on the 
web, “Like” us on 

Facebook! 

emu.edu/seminary 

540-432-4257 

 

 

https://emu.edu/seminary/slt/
https://emu.edu/seminary/courses/fall
http://www.emu.edu/seminary


48 
 

  

 

 

SUMMER 2019                       PACIFIC NORTHWEST DISTRICT CONFERENCE        EMU ANNUAL REPORT 

 
Mission Matters 
President Susan Schultz Huxman 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

EMU Highlights and Happenings 

 Judy H. Mullet, a beloved professor of psychology retired this spring 

after 32 years at EMU, and provided the 101
st
 commencement address 

on Sunday, May 5. She has taught in the psychology department and MA 

in education program, as well as directed and advised within the Honors 

program.  

 Wu Wei, a 2006 graduate of Eastern Mennonite Seminary, was 

named president of the China Christian Council in November 2018, 

leading an umbrella organization based in Shanghai that oversees more 

than 60,000 churches and nearly 25 million believers.  

 EMU’s celebration of Martin Luther King Jr. Day was styled as a “day 

on” instead of a “day off.” In place of classes, the community was 

invited to worship services, a formal convocation program, a ribbon-

cutting ceremony for the new student barbershop and salon,  

and other events.  

Pacific Northwest  
Mennonite Conference 
Connections to EMU 

 
Undergraduate Students 

Eight undergraduate students from 
Pacific Northwest Mennonite Conference 
were enrolled in the spring 2019 semester. 
 
 

Giving 

Pacific Northwest Mennonite Conference 
churches gave $14,750 in matching 
church grants during the year ending June 
2018.  

 
 
 

 Susan Schultz Huxman, president 

 Kirk Shisler, vice president for advancement 

 Jasmine Hardesty, director of  
development & planned giving 

 Braydon Hoover, director of  development 
& annual giving 

 Lindsay Martin, associate director of  
development 

 Matthew Ruth, director of  admissions 
 

Our Vision 
EMU envisions a learning community 

marked by academic excellence, 

creative expression, professional 

competence, 

 and passionate Christian faith,  

offering healing and hope in our diverse 

world.  To this end, we commit ourselves  

to do justice, love mercy and 

walk humbly with God. 

Greetings from EMU! I am honored to steward this remarkable “Christian 
University like no other” into its second century. I have found EMU 
uniquely equipped to give our church and the broader society a special “360” 
kind of vision: 
 
 

Hindsight.  
Every Mennonite church and school has its sustaining story of the past. 
Much of ours is captured in the bold centennial history book, authored by 
Don Kraybill, EMU: A Century of Countercultural Education (Penn State 
University Press, 2017).  Our students, most of whom are not Mennonite, 
are attracted to and empowered by our counter-culture attention to 
peacebuilding and what it means to follow Jesus. 
 
 

Foresight.  
Foresight is the ability to see what is coming and embrace our future full-
throttle! At EMU, we push the frontiers of what it means to study peace in 
our culturally diverse world. We are looking ahead not just to prepare our 
students for a meaningful career, but to “serve and lead in a global context.”  
 
 

Insight 
Insight is the power of apprehending the inner nature of things. Insight is 
built upon a distinctive witness of “shalom,” steeped in the Good News of 
the Resurrected Jesus, and practiced in community. At EMU, this inner way 
of seeing nudges us to take every opportunity to “do justice, love mercy, and 
walk humbly with God.”  
 
 
 

Looking backward. Looking forward. Looking inward and beyond. This is 
one way to see: Why EMU for Century Two? 

How can EMU serve you? 
 
 
 
 

Contact the church relations office to 
schedule the president or a faculty guest 
speaker: 540-432-4597 or 
ChurchRelations@emu.edu. 
 

mailto:ChurchRelations@emu.edu


 

 



 

 



 

 

  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

romote personal spiritual development 

 

urture healthy congregations 

 

ake strong connections throughout the conference 
 

all each other to fulfill God’s purpose for the world 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 

PO Box 301036, Portland, OR 97294 
(503) 522-5324 

office@pnmc.org       www.pnmc.org 

God calls us to be followers of Jesus Christ and, by the power of the 
Holy Spirit, to grow as communities of grace, joy and peace, so that 

God's healing and hope flow through us to the world. 
 
 

mailto:office@pnmc.org
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